Statement from the Town of Windsor
December 30, 2021

The decision by Attorney General Mark Herring to file a lawsuit against the Town of
Windsor on the eve of the new year and just 17 days before he leaves office is clearly political.

Windsor, including its police department, remains vigilant in protecting the rights of all
residents of the Town, Isle of Wight County, Commonwealth of Virginia and nation, regardless
of race or gender, who pass through its limits. Both before and following the incident that
occurred over a year ago involving Lt. Caron Nazario, which purportedly prompted the Herring
investigation, Windsor practiced non-discriminatory policing, but it still took additional steps in
the spring, following media coverage and statements by citizen groups at multiple public
hearings, to increase training and accountability. None of those efforts are mentioned in the
Herring lawsuit, even though his office and deputies were fully aware of them for several
months. Additionally, representatives of the Town and the Attorney General’s office met as
recently as December 10 to discuss these advancements.

Despite the Town’s cooperation and progress, the Attorney General’s office, just days
later, issued an ultimatum demanding immediate action or the threat of litigation, knowing the
Town Council would not meet again to address this until January 11 —a mere four days prior to
Mr. Herring leaving office. Given that the Complaint cites questionable data on the quantity
and nature of traffic stops and searches, as well as its reporting, the suit lacks any context as to
what the Town has done over the past year to address any concerns. The Town is stunned that
this suit was filed on December 30, just hours before Courts closed for the year. This matter
certainly should have been left to the incoming Attorney General to pursue, if it indeed had
merit in the first place.

The Town of Windsor and its seven member police department, which includes minority
representation, assures the entire Commonwealth of Virginia that despite the accusations in
the lawsuit:



e all traffic stops are conducted in a constitutional bias free, non-pretextual manner

e the use of force is consistently applied and that use of force incidents are properly
reported

e the public can file complaints and have them taken seriously

Therefore, there was no need for Mr. Herring to file this lawsuit, except perhaps for the
sake of headlines, which he will surely receive. That said, the Town is always willing to review
its policies and make changes in order to adhere to state law or be in accordance with accepted
policing procedures. We look forward to having a reasonable conversation with the next
Attorney General regarding the Town’s law enforcement practices. In the meantime, we
reserve further comment until our attorneys and Town Council have had an opportunity to
review Mr. Herring’s eleventh-hour action and present a formal response.



